HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

           SELECTMEN MEETING

      TUESDAY, JUNE 2, 2020 – 2:15 P.M.

     VIA ZOOM
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 2:15 p.m. with Selectmen Troy E. Garron, Thomas Millias and Gordon C. Andrews present remotely (via phones and computers).  
The following business was discussed:
Coming Back to Work
Seelig began by saying that the State is slowly moving to reopen but this presents many challenges as the town thinks about asking people to come back to work.  We need to put in infrastructure and supplies for the buildings and among each other.  The BOS wanted to have a discussion with everyone to talk about the steps that need to be taken.  Since the middle of March, the Board has been approving payroll hours which have not been actually worked due to COVID - meaning no one was laid off or furloughed and everyone was paid whatever their normal wages would be.  But at a previous meeting the BOS voted to end the Halifax COVID leave policy therefore June 6th will be the last day they will be doing this – starting on June 7th they will only be paid for hours worked.  The exception to that would be if people have leave time and their department does to have enough hours versus what they use to work they can fill in the hours with sick, vacation or personal time.  
He has looked at other communities and several steps need to be taken in order to get people back to work.  The most important one is that we want those who are not well to stay at home basically have each employee to self-certify.  What this means is each employee who comes in each day certifies they don’t have symptoms of COVID i.e. fever, chills, muscle aches, headache, sore throat, loss of taste or smell, persistent cough or trouble breathing.  Another thing he mentioned is the State guidelines -  if someone leaves the State they need to self-quarantine 14 days after returning.  This also includes going to a bordering State to go out to dinner, go shopping or just to visit for a day.  Do we tell them that they need to stay at home?  
Jean Gallant (Library Director) said that she was on the department of public health and it does not say that in Phase 3 so she just wants everyone to know that at that time they do not have to certify that they went out of State.  Seelig believes she is right and at that time an adjustment will be made in the policy.
Kathy O’Neil (Admin. Assist. Water Dept.) asked who decides what State are acceptable because you can't say one State is fine but not another and Seelig said good question because the Governor’s policy does not state anything.  He further said no one is checking anyone at the border seeing if you are staying there but in April they were pulling over people with out of States plates asking what their intentions were.   
Gallant asked if this was going to be enforced or is this the honor system when an employee comes in they are checking this off and handing in the paper or is this done online.  Does the BOS want this documentation as well?   Seelig was unable to answer her due to technical difficulties with the meeting.
Sandy Nolan asked is there a reason why she could not go see her aunt who lives out of State.  Her aunt has been isolating and she does not plan on going to a restaurant.  Can she do that? Again, Seelig said if the Board says yes for family we are not going to know because no one is checking anybody, and we will not know unless you tell us - all we can do is ask that everyone follows these rules.    Same with the self-certification we have nothing but your word that you do not have any of the conditions.  
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The Board has decided that employees quarantine for 14 days if they go out of State for reasons other than work.  Employees will sign a statement stating that they have not been out of State or this does not have to be on the check off list because we do not want people signing something that later could come back where someone signed that they did not go out of the State but now there is proof they did and now something needs to be done and that person has put other people at risk.  
O’Neil stated that he Governor's office "urges" people to self-quarantine when travelling "to" MA.  It does not say required and Seelig agreed with her but said quarantining is the best practice.

Chief Viveiros said he is not sure of the purpose of mandatory quarantining because when you look at or neighboring States their rates are much lower than Massachusetts.  Seelig said he is right New Hampshire Vermont and Maine are in better shape in terms of positive COVID rates than Massachusetts.  He will make sure that the BOS has a discussion on Tuesday whether or not it be part of the self-certification.

Seelig said if someone does have COVID there is a directive of when you can return to work – whether you are systematic or asymptomatic.  He said that there a testing sights all over and if someone cannot get an appointment from their doctor to go to a testing sight they can go up to Gillette with a note from their department heads.
Procedures While at Work

Seelig has read that even if people are 6 feet apart the longer you are in the same space the greater the chances transmission could occur should one have COVID.  Hence he has asked the following: 
· do we wear masks if 6 feet apart?
· do we need plexi glass shield between desks?
· do we need to move furniture around?
Good Hygiene Practices 

Number one is to wash your hands when entering the building and before and after handling food.  Cover mouth when coughing or sneezing – use elbow or Kleenex but if you sneeze into your hands wash them.  Clean up after yourself.
Supplies in Offices

Hand sanitizer will be given to every office.  Materna mentioned hand dryers instead of paper towels but there are concerns about that because air is being blown around.  Maybe touchless paper towel dispensers.  The town itself has responsibilities and needs to have safety guidelines and hand washing instructions available to employees.  Clean and disinfect at least once a day.  Put up partitions.  When the building is open to the public signage will need to be put up and 6 feet must be marked out.  Seelig asked what training do employees want to have - maybe info about proper hygiene at home?  Do we have a cleaning log to confirm buildings and offices have been cleaned?  He added that if someone has a medical reason and cannot wear a face covering we will need to come up with a reasonable accommodation in that situation. 

Seelig will look at what steps to follow should someone have COVID – do we close that particular office or do close the building and how do we go about cleaning and testing those individuals.  
He further said that we still have the ability to conduct business on a remote basis  as we have been doing it over the last two and half months and we can continue.  
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If an employee has to go an outside job site the town may want to supply them with disposable gloves.  Inspectors should have the ability to say to a business owner “you are not following the measures for the business I am inspecting and I am no putting myself at risk because you are not following the protocols the State has put out there”. 
Vehicles

The recommendation is to disinfect before and after each use.  Seelig is not sure how you do that maybe wipe surfaces that are touched.  Departments where vehicles are shared maybe assign the same vehicle to that person each week.   

Tools

Tools should be regularly disinfected, and the user should be using the same tools.  Seelig is not sure how practical this is.  

Employees Returning to Work

The understanding is that some people will be working for home so the question is do we have everyone come back or where the State is saying we like those who can work form home to continue to do so.  How are we going to balance that?  Those who are working from home what type of documentation does the Board, department heads and the Town Accountant want.  They should punch in and punch out and provide a synopsis of the work they are doing to their department head daily or weekly.  The department head will have to present to the BOS that they are fine with Joe or Mary working from home and that there is enough work for them to do not just answering the phone.  Seelig knows that some work can only be done in the office and other work can be done remotely and thinks the BOS wants to make sure that if they are approving people to work from home those people are working the hours they put down and that the department head signs off on it.
Gallant thinks that there should be a consistent work from home policy that they all can work under and feels we should be very flexible in allowing people to work from home - if there is work for them to do from home we should allow that.   Having people who are vulnerable to getting sick is something she does not want on her shoulders especially if there is work to do from home and requiring a doctor’s note from them is completely reasonable to ask.  Pam Adduci (Treasurer/Collector) agreed with her.  Seelig stated we trust that they are doing the work, but we also need verification because the department head and the Board of Selectmen sign the payroll, so they want to make sure what they signing is true.
Days Before Re-Opening Town Hall

The question is what we need to be comfortable when outside people start coming into the building.  Do we have then fill out the self-certification form, do we log everyone in to trace who has been in and if so who will collect that information.  The library has been doing curb side and Town Hall has had the drop off box.  Fed Ex and UPS have been met on the porch but when we open will people be comfortable about letting non-employees into the buildings.  

Re-Opening the Building
Seelig said that re-opening the building could be done a couple of different ways.
· reopen by appointment or 

· only have limit number of people in the building.  
· Open for limited hours.  
Recycling has done this and did a soft opening.  The challenge with opening for limited hours for Town Hall and other buildings would be getting the word out to residents.  He thinks it would be better to go from appointments to opening with regular hours.  
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As for capacity here at Town Hall he does not think that at any one time we have a dozen people in the building when we are open.
Sue Lawless (COA Director) said that she is going to have to start doing appointments in August because that is time of year the residents fill out their fuel assistance even if the building remains closed.  
Seelig stated that there should be additional signage at front of the building, list of numbers to call a certain department in case they cannot come in the building.  He is aware that some people are going to refuse to use a mask and said what can we do is ask that they leave the building.  We can talk with BOH and police chief  to have a plan in place in handling a situation like this.
Seelig said long term we need to think about another outbreak and that we may have to reclose the buildings.  The plus side this is that we now know how to provide services to the residents, but we still need to have other infrastructures in place.  
In closing Seelig said that if anyone has question or ideas/suggestions to email him this week and he will make sure the BOS sees what comes in and hopes the BOS will formalize this on Tuesday (6/9).  We realize that this not a fit for everyone but serves as a starting point.  
MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 3:23 p.m.
-------------------------------------------------

Troy E. Garron
Clerk
/pjm
